MINUTES OF NEW YORK FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING

Nov 7, 2005

Present

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Brackett, Geoffrey 
	English

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Echandia, Paul 
	Psychology

	Ekstrom, David 
	Nursing

	Foerster, Amy 
	Sociology / Anthropology

	Gabberty, James
	CSIS

	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	Gottesman, Aron
	Finance and Economics

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Jaffe-Ruiz, Marilyn
	Nursing

	Kuei, Chu-Hau
	Management and Management Science

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Long, Mary
	Marketing

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	Niu, Weihua
	Psychology

	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	Quintas, Louis
	Mathematics

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Roff, Jennifer
	Economics

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Rosario-Heber, Ida
	Nursing

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Sawalha, Aseel
	Criminal Justice / Sociology

	Shin, Namchul
	CSIS

	Shostya, Anna
	Economics

	Singleton, Joanne
	Nursing

	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Thomas, Jennifer
	CSIS

	Thottathil, Pelis
	Finance

	Tinkelman, Daniel 
	dtinkelman@pace.edu 

	Weisbord, Ellen
	Management and Management Science

	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Yasik, Anastasia
	Psychology


GUESTS


    DEPARTMENT

	Black, Bill
	Enrolment

	Caputo, David
	President

	Feldman, Harriet
	Lienhard

	Ikucze, Lawrence
	Economics

	Love, Patrick
	Provost Office

	MacDougall, Dennis
	Facilities Management

	Morreale, Joseph
	Provost Office

	Norbeto, Aracelis
	Provost Office

	Raminrez_Lesse, Yvonne
	Human Resources

	Rubino, Cynthia
	Government and Community Relations

	Russo, Michelle
	Human Resources

	Walkup, Robert
	Communication Studies

	Whiting, Douglas
	University Relations


CALL TO ORDER 

S. Le Vine called the meeting to order at 12:20pm, and welcomed everyone. 

S. Le Vine directed faculty to minutes of the Oct 10, 2005 meeting that were posted on the web.  The minutes were approved unanimously. 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT BY SAUL LE VINE


S. Le Vine encouraged faculty to participate in various NYFC standing and ad-hoc committees.  He also emphasized the importance of attending committee meetings when they were convened by committee chairs.  Some faculty requested the latest list of committee members.  This will be sent out to them in the coming week.

At the Joint Faculty Council meeting (JFC) of Oct 28, 2005, both faculty councils agreed on the importance of speaking with “one voice” in addressing faculty interests.  There was a persistent problem of low faculty presence at the JFC  meetings—22 in all at this meeting.   The need for faculty to travel across campuses to this meeting is a likely cause for low participation.  In order to address this problem, future Joint Faculty Council meetings may be organized through video-conferencing mode so that faculty at different locations could remain at their respective campuses for the joint meeting.  Another option is to raise common JFC concerns at the respective location council meetings while coordinating any joint efforts through a smaller group of location representatives.

The Westchester Faculty Council has a working AAUP body and the NYFC is working towards increasing its AAUP membership.  Anyone interested in joining the AAUP at NYC should contact Demos Athanasopoulos.  Demos announced that the first NYC AAUP meeting will be held in two weeks.

An increasing concern of faculty is the redirection of financial resources from faculty needs to building the administrative bureaucracy.  The administration needs to realize the disproportionate administrative structure and resources it consumes vis-à-vis the faculty infrastructure and the student size of the university.  This trend should be reversed.  Faculty voice should be heard on this and other matters of concern.  

Over the week, faculty cast votes for their representatives to various roles on the CDFPT

2-year term
Vambery, Robert

1st alternate
Raubicheck, Walter

2nd alternate
Skevoulis, Sotirios

3rd alternate
Rafferty, Yvonne 

Student enrolment has increased over the year but the university is still determining the extent that increased enrollment could translate into increased revenue.  

The university is transiting to a new email system and this transition will come in phases over the next few weeks.  

In light of the tendency for different schools to hold school and departmental meetings during the Monday common hour (12:15- 1:30), future NYFC meetings will be held on Mondays at 2:00pm instead of the current time of 12:00pm.

ADMISSION AND RETENTION COMM REPORT BY TODD BARNET:  

Since the Pace “Flat Tuition” guarantee, students have inclined to take the maximum 18 credit course load each semester so as to maximize return from their commitment to the higher tuition rate that is built into the Pace “Flat Tuition” guarantee plan for 4-years.   The higher course load among students has raised faculty concern about student ability to cope with very heavy study loads along with work commitments that most students have to undertake to support themselves.  The committee suggested that the administration explore the idea of “bankable” credits for students so that they could roll over some credits into future semesters.  

The committee was also concerned with deterioration in some infrastructure facilities.  This may affect student retention.  The administration should review infrastructure needs and upgrade deteriorating facilities on campus.

CURRICULUM COMM REPORT BY HAROLD BROWN

The curriculum committee met on Oct 27 to review a proposal for an interdisciplinary American Studies Major.  This Major should help increase student enrolment in Dyson.   The Major was supported by the committee.  The Major was presented to faculty at the meeting and everyone supported the major.  Harold also announced that the committee will now be co-chaired with Barbara Blumberg.

In response to a question on the Faculty Handbook revision effort, Harold indicated that a 6-person Handbook review committee comprised of Westchester and NY faculty is working on its revision.

PROVOST REPORT BY JOESPH MORREALE

Provost Morreale welcomed everyone.  

An open-house to meet with potential students was well attended at the Pleasantville Campus last Saturday.  A similar event will be held at the New York Campus this coming Sunday.  Faculty were encouraged to attend this event in order to promote Pace University to potential students and their parents.

The new online class schedule and registration process are in place.  Faculty are encouraged to use the new system to help students with their registration.  The online class schedule will be broken down by locations as well as undergraduate versus graduate levels to facilitate review.  In response to comments on difficulty locating specific courses on the large electronic schedule, Provost Morreale pointed to its advantage--daily schedule updating – a feature not possible with printed paper schedules.  Another faculty pointed to the benefit of the online registration system—the ability to narrow down class listings by day or by specific courses.  However, because of the limitation of the screen and the online nature, it is difficult to work from scratch with students in identifying classes for their needs.  Students will need to do the foundation work of identifying classes that they need and the days that would fit their schedules before approaching their advisors for guidance and approval.  Another faculty suggested the addition of course outlines to the system so that everyone could have an idea of what each course covered.  All these improvement suggestions will be looked into for their practicality in implementation.

A Faculty Forum focusing on faculty development issues such as career development, diversity (ethnicity, ability and learning styles) will be held in the Multi-Purpose Room the next day.  Faculty were encouraged to attend the forum.

The proposed university-wide faculty evaluation document is undergoing revision after faculty input.  The provost will meet with deans on these revisions before presenting another revision to faculty.  

An internal search is in progress to look for a replacement for Professor John Sharkey, who will be stepping down from the Associate Provost position and returning to his teaching career.

Provost Morreale will meet with the Curriculum Committee to discuss an ongoing review of academic programs that will identify strong programs that need further resources for expansion and weak programs that may have to be removed in order to free up resources for other growing programs.

Pace University has benefited from the Actors’ Theater that is now housed in the NYC campus.  Regular programming from the theatre goes out to 90 million people all over the US.  The Hudson Company has also introduced theater programs in PLV.  This should also help raise Pace Pleasantville campus profile.

Faculty are encouraged to continue their work on the proposed Integrity Code and be patient with the migration to a new Email platform.

ENROLMENT REPORT BY BILL BLACK

Total university wide student enrolment has increased 3.7% over the last year.  Credit hours have also increased by 3.3%.  The impact on revenue is still being examined.  Increases at the school level varies to some extent.  For example, enrollment in Lubin continued its decline while that in Dyson has increased.  Graduate education enrollment has increased while graduate business enrolment has declined.  Effort to involve Alumni in the recruitment of new students and the enrolment process is in the pipeline.  

Provost Morreale indicated that overall there is a trend towards graduate students and better students that enroll with discounted fees due to their scholarships and aids.  While enrollment in Lubin and CSIS has declined, these have been offset by increases in Dyson and Continuing Education.  The Pace promise on guaranteed flat tuition rate for 4-years has a positive influence in attracting students.  However, there is some uncertainty as to whether the tuition guarantee could maintain continuing students because of the higher tuition rate.

PRESIDENT REPORT BY DAVID CAPUTO

President Caputo welcomed everyone.

President Caputo applauded Bill Black for his administrative role in Student Enrolment and Retention.  He also pointed out Bill Black’s academic career and training before taking up this administrative position at Pace. 

Faculty email migration will come in phases with notices from Doit to batches of faculty over the following few weeks.  Faculty are reminded to access the Pace Portal for latest updates on campus events.  This is especially important during the coming winter weather that may force intermittent campus closures.  Announcements of closures and other events will be made through the Pace Portal.  S Le Vine indicated a need to consider faculty and student transportation requirements when making decisions on closing announcements.  W. Antognini raised the need to consider faculty and student schedules in decisions on make-up days. 

Faculty are encouraged to participate in the preparations for the upcoming Marilyn Jaffe-Ruis Convocation on April 23, 2006.  

Faculty are also encouraged to write their congress representatives to influence the reauthoriszation of the Higher Education Act and Reconciliation of Budget at the Federal level that could reduce funding aids for students by up to $35 billion.  This could negatively impact Pace University.  

A Community Forum will take place on Nov 28th from 12pm-1pm in the multi-purpose room.  Faculty, staff, student, and alumni are encouraged to attend the form.

Everyone is encouraged to vote in the city’s mayoral election the next day.

Parts of a student letter expressing appreciation for professors’ effort to meet student needs were read by President Caputo.  He then applauded faculty for their work with students.    

BENEFITS REPORT BY MICHELLE RUSSO

Open enrolment for benefits will take place from 11/14/05 to 12/09/05.

Benefit statements are now available online on campus computers.  Faculty were reminded to review the statements for their coming year’s needs.  Online enrollment will also be implemented this year.  Upon new enrollment changes, printed statements will be sent to faculty to confirm their changes.  

The Premium for medical plans will go up by 9% this year.  The Premium for dental care will go up by 3%.  

Funds paid into the flexible spending account each calendar year will be available for drawdown up to 2.5 months after the end of each calendar year.  Supplementary Retirement contribution will go up to $15,000 in 2006.  Faculty over 50 years old could contribute an additional $5,000.  Faculty with over 40 years service could contribute an additional $3,000.    Faculty should call telephone extension 22763 for more information.  

OLD BUSINESS, NEW BUSINESS

There being no further new business, S. Le Vine thanked everyone for coming to the meeting.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 pm 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alvin Hwang 
Secretary, New York Faculty Council
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